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(4) Furnishing Decisions. The con-
tracting officer must furnish a copy of 
the decision to the supplier by Cer-
tified Mail, return receipt requested, or 
by any other method that provides evi-
dence of receipt. 

(5) Decisions on Claims for $100,000 or 
Less. If the supplier has asked for a de-
cision within 60 days, the contracting 
officer must issue a final decision on a 
claim of $100,000 or less within 60 cal-
endar days of its receipt. The supplier 
may consider the contracting officer’s 
failure to issue a decision within the 
applicable time period as a denial of its 
claim, and may file a suit or appeal on 
the claim. 

(6) Decisions on Certified Claims. For 
certified claims over $100,000, the con-
tracting officer must either issue a 
final decision within 60 calendar days 
of their receipt or notify the supplier 
within the 60-day period of the time 
when a decision will be issued. The 
time period established must be rea-
sonable, taking into account the size 
and complexity of the claim, the ade-
quacy of the supplier’s supporting data, 
and any other relevant factors. 

(7) Wording of Decisions. The con-
tracting officer’s final decision must 
contain the following paragraph: ‘‘This 
is the final decision of the contracting 
officer pursuant to the Contract Dis-
putes Act of 1978 and the clause of your 
contract entitled Claims and Disputes. 
You may appeal this decision to the 
Postal Service Board of Contract Ap-
peals by mailing or otherwise fur-
nishing written notice (preferably in 
triplicate) to the contracting officer 
within 90 days from the date you re-
ceive this decision. The notice should 
identify the contract by number, ref-
erence this decision, and indicate that 
an appeal is intended. Alternatively, 
you may bring an action directly in the 
United States Court of Federal Claims 
within 12 months from the date you re-
ceive this decision. 

(8) Additional Wording for Decisions of 
$50,000 or Less. When the claim or 
claims denied total $50,000 or less, the 
contracting officer must add the fol-
lowing to the paragraph: ‘‘In taking an 
appeal to the Board of Contract Ap-
peals, you may include in your notice 
of appeal an election to proceed under 
the Board’s small claims (expedited) 

procedure, which provides for a deci-
sion within approximately 120 days, or 
an election to proceed under the 
Board’s accelerated procedure, which 
provides for a decision within approxi-
mately 180 days. If you do not make an 
election in the notice of appeal, you 
may do so by written notice anytime 
thereafter.’’ 

(9) Additional Wording for Decisions 
Over $50,000 Up to $100,000. When the 
claim or claims denied total $100,000 or 
less, but more than $50,000, the con-
tracting officer must add the following 
to the paragraph: ‘‘In taking an appeal 
to the Board of Contract Appeals, you 
may include in your notice of appeal an 
election to proceed under the Board’s 
accelerated procedure, which provides 
for a decision within approximately 180 
days. If you do not make an election in 
the notice of appeal, you may do so by 
written notice anytime thereafter.’’ 

(10) Contracting officers must have 
sufficient information available at the 
time a final decision is issued on a 
claim so resolution of an appeal within 
the period set for an expedited disposi-
tion will not be delayed. Once an ap-
peal is docketed, and expedited disposi-
tion is elected, contracting officers 
must devote sufficient resources to the 
appeal to ensure the schedule for reso-
lution is met. Nothing in this part pre-
cludes an effort by the parties to settle 
a controversy after an appeal has been 
filed, although such efforts to settle 
the controversy will not suspend proc-
essing the appeal, unless the Board of 
Contract Appeals so directs. 

§ 601.110 Payment of claims. 

Any claim amount determined in a 
final decision to be payable, less any 
portion previously paid, should be 
promptly paid to the supplier without 
prejudice to either party in the event 
of appeal or action on the claim. In the 
absence of appeal by the Postal Serv-
ice, a board or court decision favorable 
in whole or in part to the supplier must 
be implemented promptly. In cases 
when only the question of entitlement 
has been decided and the matter of 
amount has been remanded to the par-
ties for negotiation, a final decision of 
the contracting officer must be issued 
if agreement is not reached promptly. 
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